
INFORMATION LIST #12-21 
June 15, 2021 

 

The following is a list of information items received up until June 10, 2021. 
 

Item # Date Originator Subject Page # 

1 
May 25, 

2021 

Municipality of Calvin 

(also supported by South 

Bruce Peninsula) 

2nd level of licensing to permit small 
organizations to hold fundraisers to 

benefit community 
172 

2 
June 1, 

2021 
Town of Fort Erie Capital Gains Tax on Primary 

Residence 
173 

3 
June 1, 

2021 
Town of Halton Hills 

Elimination of LPAT 175 

4 
May 19, 

2021 
David Thomson Resignation from the Heritage Advisory 

Committee 
179 

5 
June 9, 

2021 

Minister of Energy, 

Northern Development 

and Mines 
Natural Gas Expansion 180 

5a 
June 10, 

2021 
Enbridge Gas 

Natural Gas Expansion Program 182 

6 
May 28, 

2021 

Shannon Stubs, MP 

Lakeland Bill C-21 183 

 

 



CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF CALVIN 
Resolution 

DATE:    May 25, 2021       NO.__2021-136____ 

MOVED BY____Heather Olmstead____________________________________ 

SECONDED BY____Christine Shippam_________________________________ 

“That Council hereby requests Staff to contact the Ministry responsible for the 
Alcohol and Gaming of Ontario to seek their assistance in implementing an 
additional level of licensing which would permit small organizations to hold 
fundraisers as a method of sustaining our community and organizations; 

And further that all municipalities in Ontario are sent this resolution to seek their 
assistance in lobbying the Ministry.” 

CARRIED____ _______ 

DIVISION VOTE 

NAME OF MEMBER OF COUNCIL YEA   NAY 

Coun Cross  __X____ ______ 
Coun Maxwell  __X____ ______ 
Coun Olmstead __X____ ______ 
Coun Shippam  __X____ ______ 
Mayor Pennell  __X____ ______ 
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Community Services

Legislative Services

June 1, 2021
File #120203

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau
Prime Minister
House of Commons
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A6
Justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca

The Honourable Doug Ford
Premier of Ontario
Legislative Building, Queen's Park
Toronto, ON M7A 1A1
premier@ontario.ca

Honourable and Dear Sirs:

Re: Capital Gains Tax on Primary Residence

The Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie at its meeting of May 31, 2021 passed the
following resolution:

Whereas primary residences are currently exempt from a capital gains tax, and

Whereas currently secondary and additional non-primary properties are subject to capital
gains, and

Whereas the Federal Government is currently looking into a primary residence capital gains
tax as they have recognized that affordable housing has become a serious issue in Canada,
and

Whereas smaller communities including the Town of Fort Erie are seeing unprecedented
higher selling prices that are outpacing prices in larger cities, and

Whereas many hard-working Canadians who have only a primary residence with no
additional non-primary homes count on their home equity as financial aid to apply to
upsizing or downsizing their home depending on their personal situation, and

Whereas a change in taxation to primary residences would be a significant financial blow to
Canadians and would create an unfair, two-tiered taxation which could lead to depleted
savings, inter-generational disparities, disparities among diverse groups such as seniors
who may have a significant portion of their savings vested in their primary residence, as well
as, reducing the ability of home ownership thereby a further, higher need for rentals, and

Whereas the Federal government could look at other means to slow down the rapidly
escalating housing costs to improve housing affordability;

…2

Mailing Address:                The Corporation of the Town of Fort Erie
1 Municipal Centre Drive, Fort Erie ON  L2A 2S6

Office Hours  8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.   Phone: (905) 871-1600 FAX:  (905) 871-4022 Web-site:  www.forterie.ca 
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The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, Prime Minister Page two
The Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario

Now therefore be it resolved,

That:  The Federal Government cease further consideration of eliminating capital gains tax
exemptions on primary residences, and further

That: A copy of this resolution be circulated to The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, The
Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario, All Members of Parliament, All Members of
Provincial Parliament, The Regional Municipality of Niagara, and all Municipalities, for their
support.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Yours very truly,

Carol Schofield, Dipl.M.A.
Manager, Legislative Services/Clerk
cschofield@forterie.ca
CS:dlk
c.c. All Members of Parliament

All Members of Provincial Parliament
The Regional Municipality of Niagara
Ontario Municipalities

mailto:cschofield@forterie.ca
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David Thomson - Resignation 

Dated: May 19, 2021 

Addressed to: Roxanne Sweeney, Secretary for the Heritage Advisory Committee 

I called Michael last week to let him know that I am resigning from my position on the Heritage Advisory 
Committee, due to an increasing work load at my business. I want to thank you for all your efforts on 
behalf of the HAC and all the best in the future. 

Best regards David 
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Ministry of Energy,  
Northern Development 
and Mines  

Office of the Associate Minister 
of Energy 

77 Grenville Street, 10th Floor 
Toronto ON  M7A 2C1 
Tel.:   416-327-6758 

Ministère de l’Énergie, 
du Développement du Nord 
et des Mines 

Bureau du ministre associé 
de l’Énergie 

77, rue Grenville, 10e étage 
Toronto ON  M7A 2C1 
Tél. :   416-327-6758 

June 9, 2021 

Her Worship Christa Lowry  
Mayor 
Municipality of Mississippi Mills 
clowry@mississippimills.ca 

Dear Mayor Lowry:  

I am writing to update you about our government’s efforts to expand access to natural 
gas for families and businesses in rural, Northern and Indigenous communities in Ontario 
through Phase 2 of the Natural Gas Expansion Program.   

Access to natural gas both lowers heating costs and drives economic development.  The 
Natural Gas Expansion Program encourages communities to partner with natural gas 
distributors on potential projects that are not currently financially viable and would not be 
built without additional financial support. 

While I appreciate your interest in Phase 2 of the program, I regret to inform you that we 
will not be able to provide funding for the MISSISSIPPI MILLS proposal at this time.  

I would like to ensure that you understand how this decision was reached.  

There was tremendous interest in Phase 2 of the program.  The 210 submissions received 
by the Ontario Energy Board requested a total of $2.6 billion in funding. The government 
originally intended to make $130 million in ratepayer-funded financial support available  
for Phase 2 projects over the three-year period from 2021 to 2023.  Even with our decision 
to increase the budget to $234.24 million and extend funding to 2025, the total requested 
funding for the 210 submissions still greatly exceeded the funding available.  With so 
many worthy proposals to consider, I’m sure you can appreciate our challenge. 

I can assure you that, in assessing the project submissions, my ministry used consistent 
criteria to assess each and all projects. 

…/cont’d  
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Our top priority was to connect the most customers, as broadly across the province as 
possible, in the most economically feasible way.  To account for these factors, we used 
the Ontario Energy Board’s Profitability Index (PI) indicator to guide us in recommending 
the most suitable projects for eligibility under Phase 2.  
 
The PI measures the economic viability of a project.  The OEB determines whether a 
project is economical based on the number of customers forecast to connect to the project 
over a 10-year period in relation to the costs of the project.  While none of the projects 
were fully viable without support, after ensuring that short-listed projects were regionally 
distributed, the projects that were ultimately selected were the ones with the strongest 
indexes.  
 
Going forward, we will continue to consider opportunities to further support natural gas 
expansion beyond Phase 2.  I would note that natural gas utilities are welcome to propose 
expansion projects to the OEB at any time if they are economically viable, and 
municipalities may want to consider what they can do to assist with the economics of 
projects in their areas.   
 
Our government will continue to work hard to deliver on our commitment to reduce energy 
costs.  
 
Thank you for your interest in the Natural Gas Expansion Program and please accept my 
best wishes.  
  
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
The Honourable Bill Walker 
Associate Minister of Energy 
 
c:  Randy Hillier, MPP, Lanark-Frontenac-Kingston 

Hon. Greg Rickford, Minister of Energy, Northern Development and Mines, 
Minister of Indigenous Affairs



Enbridge  
400 Coventry Rd 
Ottawa, Ontario K1K2C7 
Canada 

June 10, 2021 

Dear Mayor Lowry and Members of Council, 

Re: Natural Gas Expansion Program  

Recently, the Government of Ontario announced the projects that are eligible for funding 
assistance under its Natural Gas Expansion Program. Regrettably, our project(s) to expand the 
access to natural gas in your municipality was not selected.  

The Natural Gas Expansion Program was oversubscribed and not all projects could be funded. 
It is our understanding that the Ministry of Energy, Northern Development and Mines has 
determined that funding will be made available to projects that best meet the Natural Gas 
Expansion Program objectives and will deliver the maximum benefit possible.  

Enbridge Gas remains committed to delivering reliable and affordable energy to more 
communities, businesses and First Nations. To that end, we are hopeful that the government 
will recognize the need for continued support of the expansion of natural gas services so that 
we may have the opportunity to provide expanded access in your municipality, and others, to 
natural gas in the future.  

Enbridge Gas has been meeting Ontario’s energy needs for more than 170 years. Our 
customers count on us to deliver clean, reliable and affordable natural gas, and we are proud to 
deliver on this commitment. Our work to expand access to natural gas will continue – so too will 
our exploration of alternative energy solutions, such as renewable natural gas, hydrogen 
blending and geothermal energy, as pathways to lower-cost, clean and reliable energy options 
for Ontarians.  

Please do not hesitate to contact me, or your municipal advisor, if you have any questions 
regarding the expansion of access to natural gas. We would be more than happy to meet with 
you and/or attend a meeting of Council.  

Sincerely, 

Jean-Benoit Trahan  
Director, Eastern Region Operations 
Enbridge Gas Inc.  
Jean-Benoit.Trahan@enbridge.com 
819-776-8876

CC: Sonia Fazari, Sr. Municipal Advisor, Sonia.Fazari@enbridge.com 

ITEM 5A

mailto:Jean-Benoit.Trahan@enbridge.com
mailto:Sonia.Fazari@enbridge.com


Shannon Stubbs, MP 

Lakeland 

  Shannon.Stubbs@parl.gc.ca 

5009 50th Street, P.O. Box 599, Two Hills, Alberta, T0B 4K0  659 Wellington Building, Ottawa, Ontario, K1A 0A6 

     Tel.: 780-657-7075 Fax: 780-657-7079   Tel.: 613-992-4171 Fax: 613-996-9011 

May 28, 2021 

Mayor and Council/Reeve and Council, 

On February 16, 2021 Bill C-21, a bill that makes changes to the Criminal Code and the 

Firearms Act, and targets law abiding firearms owners, was introduced and is being debated in 

the House of Commons. Conservatives constituently call for cracking down on illegal gun 

smuggling, trading, gang and crime gun use, but Bill C-21 misses the mark if the aim really is to 

improve and protect the personal and public safety of Canadians. Bill C-21 focuses on the wrong 

people and groups, while also creating uncertainty and adding undo pressure on other levels of 

government. 

Bill C-21 includes provision to allow municipalities to create handgun bylaws, which would 

place conditions on federal firearms licenses relating to handgun use, storage, or transportation 

within municipalities that have passed such bylaws. 

Residents in cities and other places, with ever increasing gang shootings and violence rightfully 

expect their government ought to be taking action to keep them safe, but a regulation that gives 

municipalities the ability to pass bylaws does not do that. The municipal provision in Bill C-21 

would be a bylaw on licenses, so this measure literally, specifically, and only targets Canadians 

who have licenses. This does nothing to stop dangerous criminals who certainly would never 

comply with a municipal bylaw when they do not obtain their guns legally, do not get licenses 

and who frankly do not care about criminal laws. What this purposed municipal bylaw section 

would do is lead to yet another layer of confusing, overlapping regulations and a patchwork of 

rules for already law-abiding Canadians within and between communities, while violations could 

result in two years imprisonment or permanent license revocations. 

I have been hearing from municipalities concerned with being tasked by the Federal government 

to create these types of bylaws. They are sharing fears about economic and housing impacts by 

the perception that one community has higher safety standards than others, or that law-abiding 

firearms citizens will literally be unaware they are in violation just by crossing a municipal 

boundary that has different bylaws. 
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Some municipalities are saying that they do not have the expertise to create these bylaws and 

certainly would not have the resources to enforce such regulations. They are also concerned 

these bylaws potentially violate their own provinces’ jurisdiction. Some provinces in opposition 

to the federal legislation have already passed or are proposing laws that would prohibit this type 

of power to shift to individual municipalities.  Saskatchewan has already passed such a 

provincial law, and Alberta’s bill received royal assent on April 29, 2021.   

 

Due to these concerns, some municipalities have already opposed Bill C-21 and have taken the 

steps to pass resolutions in opposition to this potential new power that they neither requested, nor 

have the resources to impose and enforce. 

 

I have attached a copy of the resolution passed by the council in Kingsville, Ontario. I encourage 

you to seek feedback from your rate payers, and to discuss this issue in council. You may decide 

to pass a similar resolution on behalf of your community. Please feel free to advise my office if 

you do so, and to reach out if you require any additional information on Bill C-21. 

 

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you  

 

 
Shannon Stubbs, MP  

Lakeland 

 



 2021 Division Road North 
Kingsville, Ontario  N9Y 2Y9 

Phone:  (519) 733-2305 
www.kingsville.ca 

kingsvilleworks@kingsville.ca 

SENT VIA EMAIL 

March 25, 2021 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, MP 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Langevin Block 
Ottawa, Ontario  K1A 0A2 

Prime Minister: 

RE:  Bill C-21, An Act to amend certain Acts and to make certain consequential 
amendments (firearms) 

At its Regular Meeting held on March 8, 2021 Council of the Town of Kingsville passed 
the following Resolution: 

“205-2021 

Moved By Councillor Thomas Neufeld, Seconded By Councillor Larry Patterson 

A Resolution concerning Bill C-21, An Act to amend certain Acts and to make 

certain consequential amendments (firearms), specifically Amendment 26, 

Section (58.01 (1-8), Conditions-bylaw. 

WHEREAS municipalities have never been responsible for gun control laws in 

Canada; 

AND WHEREAS law abiding Kingsville residents who own legal handguns have 

already been thoroughly vetted through the CFSC, PAL and ATT applications; 

AND WHEREAS illegal gun owners and smugglers do not respect postal codes; 

AND WHEREAS if one municipality enacts a ban and not a neighbouring 

municipality, this will create a patchwork of by-laws; 

AND WHEREAS a municipal ban would be difficult to enforce and easy to get 

around. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that The Corporation of the Town of 

Kingsville is OPPOSED to the adoption of any by-laws restricting the possession, 

storage and transportation of legally obtained handguns;  

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be forwarded to the 

following public officials: MP Chris Lewis-Essex, MPP Taras Natyshak-Essex, 

Premier of Ontario The Honourable Doug Ford, Leader of the Official Opposition 

Andrea Horwath, Prime Minister of Canada The Honourable Justin Trudeau, and 

Leader of Official Opposition The Honourable Erin O'Toole.” 

..2/ 
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If you require any further information, please contact the undersigned. 

Yours very truly, 

  premier@ontario.ca  
  horwatha-qp@ndp.on.ca 

    erin.otoole@parl.gc.ca  

Sandra Kitchen 
Deputy Clerk-Council Services 
Legislative Services Department 
skitchen@kingsville.ca 

cc:  Hon. Doug Ford, Premier 
cc:  Hon. Andrea Horwath, Official Leader of the Opposition 
cc:  Hon. Erin O’Toole, Official Leader of the Opposition      
cc:  MP Chris Lewis- Essex 
cc:  MPP Taras Natyshak-Essex 
cc:  Hon. Bill Blair, Minister of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness 
cc:  MP Shannon Stubbs 
cc:  Mayor Aldo DiCarlo, Town of Amherstburg 
cc:  Mayor Larry Snively, Town of Essex 
cc:  Mayor Tom Bain, Town of Lakeshore 
cc:  Mayor Marc Bondy, Town of LaSalle 
cc:  Mayor Hilda MacDonald, Municipality of Leamington 
cc:  Mayor Gary McNamara, Town of Tecumseh 
cc: all Municipalities in Ontario 
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